Natural Sciences Chairs Council

November 18, 2015
1:00pm – 3:00pm, BI-104

In Attendance: K. Fleming, B. Stanley, T. Rizzo, C. Stanton, S. McGill, P. Dixon, M. Schultz, M. Chao, K. Voigt, D. Chen-Maynard, R. Smith, L. Lewis, P. Williams
1) Approval of minutes for October 28, 2015 – Approved as distributed 

2) Informational Items:
a. Announcements by Chairs
· Dr. Chen-Maynard – She announced that phase 1 in the old Bio Lot is to add 598 new parking spaces. There is currently a cactus patch there that will be demolished. If anyone is interested in rescuing the cacti, please contact Jon in Facilities.
b. Announcements from administration
· Equipment requests are due to the dean by December 4, 2015. 
· The dean sent out a spreadsheet showing that the academic colleges’ websites are slated to be redesigned beginning July, 2016.
· A spreadsheet was sent out to the chairs showing how the summer revenue was allocated to the departments. This year the allocation was determined centrally and was distributed based on FTES, not on profit. A brief discussion followed.
· The chairs holiday luncheon is scheduled for Friday, December 18, 2015 from 12-2pm. Please send restaurant suggestions to the dean by November 30, 2015.
· The dean wanted to know if the departments would like to participate in a non-perishable food drive to help stock the DEN. Please let the dean know where each department will place a box for the collection by November 25, 2015.

· Interviews for the quarter to semester conversion were held earlier this week. Six candidates met with the VPs and deans. Open forums will take place tomorrow in AD-103.

3) Discussion Items:
a. Security issues (Javier Torner) – Dr. Torner announced the following:
i. The campus was recently audited by the Chancellor’s Office and there were 12 items found that needed to be addressed by the university.

ii. FERPA data is level 2 data.

iii. If there is a level 2 violation, the university will determine if they should notify the students in writing. If there is a level 1 violation, all students must be notified in writing. If there are more than 500 students affected, the university must contact the State Attorney General regarding the violation.

iv. His office is currently in the process of identifying electronic and paper repositories that contain level 1 data. Level 1 data includes items that have social security numbers, driver’s license numbers and credit card information. 

v. A useful tool that is being used is Identity Finder. This is software that identifies level 1 data that may be stored on computers.

vi. Discussion is continuing about individuals having administrator rights on computers.  The goal is not to remove these rights but to ensure that the responsibilities that come with these rights is understood by the user.  It may be that users with large amounts of level 1 data should not have administrator rights to their computers since these are the computers that need to be most secure.
vii. His office is currently creating a document that has helpful hints to do a “spring cleaning” on computers quarterly, and recommendations on what to do if sensitive data is found (in hard or soft copy).
viii. Additional controls for access in PeopleSoft are being considered.
ix. In February, CSUSB will be joining the eduGAIN federation. The link to the website is http://www.incommon.org/edugain/
x. He suggested that the chairs email him with any questions about security.
b. Advising (Chris Lindfelt) Dr. Lindfelt announced the following:

i. The campus does not currently have a centralized advising model, however there is a need for a shared model for students along their collegiate paths.

ii. It is not mandatory that departments utilize professional advisors.

iii. He has recently formed an ad hoc committee “Faculty Advising Steering Committee”. This committee will form and draft a proposal to faculty senate on a model for professional advising for students that is also supportive of faculty members.

iv. The Grades First software has shared notes and it will be available campus wide in the winter quarter. 

v. He is currently working with the Registrar’s Office on wait lists.

A discussion followed. He suggested that the chairs call or email him with any additional questions or concerns.

c. Development Update (Duke Graham) No report
d. Scheduling update (Dr. Williams) – No report, however the dean handed out the spring targets. 
e. Faculty searches – Concerns have been expressed that the use of NEOGOV has affected the size of the pools.  The interim provost has convened a group of chairs to look into these concerns.  The dean asked the chairs to consider if there were other things that may be leading to small pools in some searches and also to consider strategies for increasing the size and diversity of the pools.  Mathematics, for example, has a site mathjobs.org which allows applicants to upload materials once and then use one click to apply for posted positions.   After posting on this site the department received over 100 applications as opposed to only 15 from earlier efforts. A discussion followed.
f. IUSE resubmission – Last year biology, chemistry & biochemistry, mathematics and physics participated in a proposal to the NSF’s IUSE program.  The project was to provide opportunities for a greater number of faculty members to participate in learning about and implementing evidenced-based teaching practices.  The proposal was not funded but the reviews were positive and the program officer encouraged a revision and resubmission.  The dean asked the chairs is they were supportive of the re-submission.  We also have an opportunity to join an IUSE proposal being submitted by UC Berkeley.  This project, if funded, would also provide professional development focused on pedagogy for faculty members; this includes an online and face-to-face component.  A decision was made to revise and re-submit the CSUSB proposal.
4) Other: 

